
City of York Council Committee Minutes 

MEETING COMMUNITY SAFETY OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE 

DATE 19 JANUARY 2010 

PRESENT COUNCILLORS BOWGETT (CHAIR), GILLIES 
(VICE-CHAIR), KING, ORRELL, B WATSON, FIRTH 
(SUBSTITUTE) AND WAUDBY (SUBSTITUTE) 

APOLOGIES COUNCILLORS VASSIE AND SUE GALLOWAY 

 
24. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Members were asked to declare any personal or prejudicial interests they 
may have in the business on the agenda.  Councillor Gillies declared a 
personal non-prejudicial interest in agenda item 5 (minute 28 refers) 
“Report on Possible Topics for Scrutiny Review”, as his daughter had 
previously worked for the Drugs Action Team. 
 
 

25. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the meeting of 1 December 2009 be 

confirmed and signed by the Chair as a correct record. 
 
 

26. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
 
It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak at the 
meeting under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme. 
 
 

27. PRESENTATION BY NORTH YORKSHIRE FIRE & RESCUE SERVICE  
 
A presentation was given by David McCabe, Group Manager - North 
Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Service.  He gave details of the service’s 
involvement in the Safer York Partnership.   The Fire and Rescue Service 
were a delivery mechanism for a number of projects including youth 
engagement work, road safety initiatives, drink driving campaigns and the 
carrying out of home risk assessments.  They also played a strategic role 
in steering particular initiatives.  
 
At the request of Members, an update was given on the proposed 
development of a fire station to the south of the city. It was noted that a 
project brief was currently being finalised.   
 
Mr McCabe was thanked for his attendance at the meeting. 
 
 
 



28. REPORT ON POSSIBLE TOPICS FOR SCRUTINY REVIEW  
 
Members received a report that presented two topic registration forms, 
which had recently been submitted, together with a list of other suggested 
topics.  Members were asked to consider and agree which, if any, of these 
should proceed to scrutiny review. 
 
(a) Salt bins/pavement, road and path gritting 

 
Consideration was given to the registration form that had been 
submitted by Councillor Bowgett on the topic of “Salt bins/pavement, 
road and path gritting”.  Councillor Bowgett paid tribute to the work that 
staff had carried out in very difficult weather conditions.  She explained 
the reasons for submitting the registration form, including having 
received a number of complaints from residents, particularly in respect 
of footpaths.   

 
Members endorsed the comments that Councillor Bowgett had made 
regarding the tremendous work that staff had carried out.  Views were 
put forward that the roads, particularly the main routes, had been well 
gritted during the severe weather conditions and that the key concerns 
related to footpaths, salt bins and cycle paths.   

 
A copy of the current gritting policy had been attached as Annex D to 
the report.  It was noted that officers had already been instructed to 
review the council’s current policy on gritting and would welcome the 
Committee’s participation in that process.    

 
Members noted the emails that had been submitted by Councillor 
D’Agorne in support of a review on this issue.  He requested that the 
review included consideration of actions required to make cycle routes 
safer when adverse weather conditions occurred.  

 
Discussion took place as to the most appropriate time at which to carry 
out a scrutiny review, particularly in view of the officer review of the 
policy that was to be undertaken.  It was agreed that the scrutiny review 
should commence as soon as possible to ensure that any amendments 
to the policy could be put in place in readiness for next winter.  It was, 
however, important that the review did not duplicate the work that was 
being carried out by officers.  

 
Officers agreed to provide a report for the next meeting updating 
Members on how the “Highway Maintenance Services – Winter 
Maintenance Manual” had been applied during recent weeks and the 
lessons learnt. 
 

(b) The effectiveness of CCTV in relation to the costs involved 
 

Consideration was given to the registration form that had been 
submitted by Councillor Bowgett on the topic of “The effectiveness of 
CCTV in relation to the costs involved.”  Information on the use of 
CCTV in York had been provided by the Safer York Partnership and 
circulated to the committee.  Officers stated that a report on CCTV was 



due to be presented to the Executive in Spring 2010 and would cover 
issues referred to in the registration form.  The report could be made 
available to the Committee for their consideration and comments prior 
to it being presented to the Executive. 
 

(c) Impact of drug use on the City of York 
 

Councillor Gillies suggested that the committee may wish to consider 
undertaking a review on the impact of drug use on the city.  Issues that 
could be considered included: the impact on crime, support for drug 
users and the role of the agencies.   
 

(d) Domestic Violence 
 
Councillor Watson suggested that domestic abuse may also be a 
worthwhile topic for a scrutiny review.  Councillor Gillies stated that he 
had recently attended a presentation on this issue and would arrange 
for the information to be circulated to Members.  

 
RESOLVED: (i) That a scrutiny review be carried out on “City of York 
   Council Winter Gritting Policy”. 
 

(ii) That suggested issues for inclusion within the review 
include: 
• Pavements 
• Salt bins 
• Cycle paths 
• Public areas (including schools and shopping 

areas) 
• Legal and health and safety implications 

 
(iii) That a task group be formed to meet with officers to 

draft a scope for the review for consideration at the 
next meeting. 

 
(iv) That the members of the task group be: 

Councillor Bowgett 
Councillor Gillies 
A Member nominated by the Liberal Democrat 
Group. 
 

(v) That, for the next meeting, officers prepare a briefing 
paper on how the “Highway Maintenance Services – 
Winter Maintenance Manual” had been applied during 
recent weeks and the lessons learnt, and that this be 
fed into a scoping report for the scrutiny review of the 
Winter Gritting Policy based on the work of the Task 
Group (see (iii) above1. 

 
(vi) That, as a report on CCTV is due to be presented to 

the Executive in Spring 2010, a scrutiny review of 
CCTV not be undertaken at this time. 



(vii) That the Committee be consulted during the drafting of 
the report on CCTV that is to be presented to the 
Executive.2 

 
(viii) That an information report on the impact of drug abuse 

on the city be presented at the next meeting to enable 
the Committee to determine whether they would wish 
to proceed with a scrutiny review on this topic. 

 
(ix) That if, having considered the information provided by 

Councillor Gillies on the issue of domestic abuse, any 
Member considered that the Committee should pursue 
the topic further, they would complete a topic 
registration form.  

 
(x) That, in view of the workload of the Committee, the 

remaining topics suggested in the report as possible 
issues for scrutiny review be held in abeyance.  

 
REASON: To populate the workplan and progress the work of the 

Committee in line with Scrutiny Procedures and Protocols. 
 
Action Required  
1. Briefing paper to be prepared  
2. Scrutiny Committee to be consulted during drafting of 
report prior to submission to Executive   
 

 
RW  
RB  

29. WORKPLAN  
 
Consideration was given to the work plan for the Committee for 2010.   
 
RESOLVED: That the work plan be updated to reflect the decisions taken 

by the Committee under item 5 of the agenda (minute 28 
refers).   

 
 
 
 
 
 
Councillor D Bowgett, Chair 
[The meeting started at 5.00 pm and finished at 6.35 pm]. 


